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Kia ora
I am writing in regards to your information request below received 22 September 2020.
The Dunedin City Council Heritage Advisor, Dr Andria Farminer, provided the below statement
with regards to your request.
“Woodhead, 5 McGeorge Avenue, Mornington, is not included on the Dunedin City District Plan
Heritage Schedule. I’ve attached an excerpt from Ray Hargreaves book (1983) which discusses
Woodhead. I’ve also undertaken a quick check in Papers Past, and can confirm that the MacNeils
lived in their first house there (a large stone and tinned roof house) from 1869 until the new
Woodhead (the present house) was constructed c. 1875-6 (the old house was put up for sale and
removal in 1876-78 from adverts placed in the Otago Daily Times). I’m not sure where the
attribution to the architect William Vahland derives from but he appears to have had a very
short-lived (1862-63) practice with a Mr Monson in Dunedin (doing pretty low-end work). He
disappears from the record after 1863 so I suspect he returned to Australia. So I’m fairly certain
from this that Vahland was not responsible for the design of the 1876 Woodhead house. I’ve also
looked into the WH Reynolds and Shadrach Jones, and neither are associated with the
Mornington Woodhead site; there was another, earlier Woodhead at Waikouaiti that WH
Reynolds was associated with in the 1850s.”
We hope this is of assistance, if you have any questions with regards to your request, the
Heritage Advisor is happy for you to contact her direct on Andrea.Farminer@dcc.govt.nz
Kā mihi
Rebecca Murray
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© Request

Request Text

My enquiry should possibly be directed to your planning department. It
‘concerns the mansion formerly known as Woodhead, now at Eglinton Street,
Dunedin. | last visited it in 1988, at which time | was in correspondence with
historian Hardwicke Knight about the property. It is on record that it was built
by WH Reynolds and owned by Shadrach Jones in the ezrly 18605 and later by
Hugh MacNil. As one of the earliest brick buildings in Dunedin, | am expecting
that it has some form of protected status in the planning scheme of the city.
Could one of your staff confirm that for me and would they be willing to
exchange notes about this building. | am currently witing about the architect
William Vahland, who was in Dunedin in 1862 and has been credited with
designing Woodhead. | doubt this but would like also to know about the
nearby property Osborne, which was part of the Woodhead estate. | attach an
article by Lois Galer concering the property at Woodhead, some of which is
incorrect.
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